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Dear John,

As an organisation campaigning for a better democracy we have been keeping a keen eye
on the progress of the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Bill. As you will be aware we
have given both written and oral evidence in the scrutiny of the Bill and our priority is
ensuring this legislation is at its strongest when progressing through the Senedd.

Following a number of recent evidence sessions, such as with the Welsh Local Government
Association and the Minister for Local Government and Housing, we feel that additional

topics have been discussed, on which we wish to offer further evidence.

Experiences of STV in Scotland and the Republic of Ireland

The experiences of the Republic of Ireland and more so Scotland in introducing STV have
been discussed on numerous occasions in the process of stage one scrutiny on the Bill.
However, we feel limited evidence has been offered on these experiences.

The role of independents

In the evidence session on 23rd January 2020 with the Welsh Local Government
Association, numerous councillors raised concerns around the ability of independents to
perform well under STV:

Mark Isherwood MS: “Just on the practicalities of how the system works, could that work
against the level playing field in terms of people representing parties or non-parties in given
wards or multiple-member wards?”



Clir Peter Fox: | think it probably would, wouldn't it, Ray? Independent councillors would be
at a fair disadvantage, | would have thought, across the local government family.

Ray Quant: Yes, definitely

Huw Thomas: | guess, in particular, when you consider the resources that a party would
have to communicate the message about how you would need to vote in any system,
compared with what an independent member would have.

Ray Quant: We're on our own. As independents going out there, we don't have that party
machine going with us, but it depends what your politics are, of course.

Evidence from Scotland actually demonstrates that independents have not been at an unfair
disadvantage under STV.

Independents won the most seats at the 2017 Scottish local elections, under STV, on the
following councils:’

e Highland

e Na h-Eileanan an lar

e Orkney Islands

e Shetland Islands

Independents also won eight or more councillors on the following councils:
Aberdeenshire

Angus

Argyll & Bute

Moray

Scottish Borders

The 2017 elections were contested by 499 independent candidates, an increase of 34 on
2012, suggesting that they have not been dissuaded from putting themselves forward for
election under STV.2

At the 2012 Scottish local elections independents won 200 seats in total, behind the SNP
and Scottish Labour but ahead of the Conservatives on 115 seats, despite independents
actually having a lower vote share of first preferences.® This demonstrates independents in
Scotland actually benefiting from lower preferences under STV.

1

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf file/2017-Scottish-Council-elec
tions-Report.pdf

2 Ibid.
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https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/quide-to-scotlands-2017-co
uncil-elections/#sub-section-2
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In 2007, the very first elections in Scotland under STV, independents also benefited from
second and third preferences. If we calculate the average rate of transfer to independents
and ‘others’ in just those wards where such a candidate was still in the count, we find that no
less than 27% of Conservative and Liberal Democrat votes were transferred in that way, as
were 24% of SNP votes and 21% of Labour ones.*

A local link and multiple representatives

In the same evidence session with the Welsh Local Government Association, additional
concerns were raised about the perpetuation of a local link between councillors and their
communities:

John Griffiths MS: Okay, Mark? There is concern as well, isn't there, that multi-member
wards might undermine the link between Councillor and community representative? | don't
know whether the WLGA has got any actual evidence on that. If not, what would be your
views? Daniel.

Daniel Hurford: Yes, I'll come in on that. We haven't done any analysis and I'm not sure
whether the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales have looked at a
modelling of implications of different voting systems in different areas. Obviously,
multi-member wards are quite common across large parts of Wales, particularly urban areas,
but generally, rural areas, as Councillor Quant has said, tend to be single-member wards or
electoral divisions as they will be in future. | think the boundary commission's current policy
around electoral reviews is that their preference is for single-member wards to keep the
community links with councillors. If you look at larger, rural areas, and if you put a
multi-member ward over a rural area, you're talking about much larger geographical areas.
And there is a concern from some members, particularly in rural areas, as | say, that you will
break that community-councillor link, if it's just too broad an area and you have large
constituencies of three to potentially six members, and that would just break the local ties.
So, it tends to be an issue for rural areas, as Councillor Quant has mentioned.

Leanne Wood MS: Can | just ask a quick question on that? Have you actually looked at any
of the evidence in Ireland, say, where there are a lot of rural communities, or are you just
basing it on feelings?

Daniel Hurford: As | say, it's a view put forward by rural authorities generally. We haven't
done any analysis, as | say, and obviously Scotland has got STV as well. But it is a general
concern, and so, if it did come through, and obviously this is, as it stands in the Bill, an
option for authorities to choose if they so wish. So, those authorities that would be
embarking on this would do that analysis and research and weigh up the benefits or risks
around promoting effective local government. So, we haven't looked at the detail, but that's
the general feeling that's come through from some authorities.
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https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/2012-scottish-local-election
s/
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Experiences in introducing STV in Scotland saw a rebalancing of the number of councillors
in some authorities, with urban areas largely receiving an increase in the number of
representatives and a decrease in some rural areas.® However, these numbers were
relatively small with all authorities changes only between -3 and 6. An ERS report on this at
the time concluded “For the most part the estimated impact of the boundary changes does
not result in radical changes in the tallies of the parties within individual councils”.®

In terms of a councillor's link with their area, it is correct to say that some rural wards will be
larger, however we would argue that a shift to PR would more effectively represent voters in
these areas. While councillors do have concerns about their wards growing larger, we would
argue that voters would feel more effectively represented if they can see a link between their
vote and who represents them. Rather than geography being a significant factor in how
voters feel represented or not, it's more impactful that their voices are effectively heard.

As we have already stated in our previous evidence to the Committee, disproportionate
results are common place under the current FPTP system, something clear at the 2017 local
elections where, in Cardiff, Labour received 39.5% of the vote but 53.3% of seats and in
Conwy where Plaid Cymru received 8.0% of the vote and 16.9% of seats, while the
Conservatives took 37.0% of the vote but just 27.1% of the seats.

Such a disproportionate and unrepresentative situation shouldn’t be sustained just due to
concerns over slightly larger ward size in some areas.

During the evidence session, concerns were also raised around multi-member wards, with
one Councillor remarking that ‘too many cooks spoil the broth’. Multi-member wards are vital
in ensuring that more voters — and their diversity of opinions — can be effectively
represented, and they are commonplace in nearly every other system. Indeed, the Senedd
has a multi-member system with each voter having five members to represent them and a
number of local authorities in Wales are already entirely based on multi-member wards, as
the Minister for Local Government and Housing pointed out in her evidence session on the
Bill in January.” We should not forget that the UK is one of the only countries in Europe to
use the First Past the Post system, and it is actually against the norm to have a single
representative for every constituent.

Permissive PR

Throughout the evidence sessions held by the Committee in the course of this Bill,
numerous concerns have been raised about the nature of permissive PR and the potential
for there to be different voting systems in different neighbouring authorities.
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https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/quide-to-scotlands-2017-co
uncil-elections/

8 Ibid

7 https://record.assembly.wales/Committee/5964#A55862
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As we have previously stated in our evidence, our preferred option is still to have a full rollout
of STV across local authorities in Wales and we would like to challenge some of the
statements that have been made in evidence sessions since then.

In the evidence session on the 29th January, the Minister for Local Government and
Housing stated that ‘I really genuinely do think that the local authority should be able to
decide their own voting systems when they're democratically elected. If you believe in local
democracy, you believe that they should be able to do that.’

We remain concerned about this on a number of points. Firstly, that local authorities are
currently democratically elected. As we have outlined above, local councillors are elected on
the basis of a fundamentally flawed system. This has led to random results, a lack of
diversity, and a huge amount of voters being unrepresented. Secondly, we have concerns
that councillors who are elected on the basis of this system have previously been rewarded
by it and are therefore likely to resist change. The best way to ensure voters are effectively
represented remains to roll out a proportional system across the whole of Wales.

Thirdly, arguments that this would be difficult for some authorities given they are less likely to
have multi-member wards already seem to overestimate the amount of time needed to
reform the system. The legislation does not envision introducing any areas of STV before
2027 and the Boundary Commission could certainly address how any system might work
prior to that point. Scotland’s experience of introducing STV remains a fundamental
opportunity for learning here, and we are disappointed that this wasn’t more thoroughly
examined in the course of this inquiry.

Finally, if permissive PR were to progress throughout this legislation and a full rollout of STV
was rejected, then we would recommend looking at other ways STV might be introduced in
local authority areas. It has been mentioned in the course of the evidence sessions for this
Bill that a public mandate might be appropriate to trigger reform, with citizens signing a
petition, for example, and we believe that this should be examined further.

This legislation is significant in terms of its potential to deliver more effective local
government on behalf of the people living in Wales. It should not fail to address some of the
major areas in need of reform and we believe that this Bill needs to be more ambitious in
order to deliver on that.

We very much appreciate your time in reading this letter and hope that it helps inform the
Committee’s further work scrutinising this legislation. We are more than happy to offer any
further evidence required or to answer any questions or points of clarification.

With best wishes,
Jess Blair

Director, ERS Cymru
jessica.blair@electoral-reform.org.uk
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